General Safeguarding and Welfare Requirement: Equal opportunities

Providers must have and implement a policy, and procedures, to promote equality of opportunity for children in their care, including support for children with special educational needs or disabilities.


9.1 Valuing diversity and promoting equality                                              [image: image1.wmf]
St. Michael’s Pre-School.

Policy statement
We will ensure that our service is fully inclusive in meeting the needs of all children and adults. We recognise that children and their families, staff, students, volunteers and visitors come from diverse backgrounds. All families have needs and values that arise from their social and economic, ethnic and cultural or religious backgrounds.  Children grow up in diverse family structures that include two parent and one parent families; some children have two parents of the same sex. Some children have close links with extended families of grandparents, aunts, uncles and cousins while others may be more removed from close kin or may live with other relatives or foster carers. Some children have needs that arise from disability or impairment or may have parents that are affected by disability or impairment. 

Some children come from families who experience social exclusion or severe hardship; some have to face discrimination and prejudice because of their ethnicity, the languages they speak, their religious or belief background, their gender, sexual orientation or their impairment. 

We understand that these factors affect the well-being of children and can impact on their learning, development and attainment. 
Play enables our children to make sense of their world. It is perfectly normal and acceptable for all children to explore gender. Exploring gender helps children to understand their sense of self. Both boys and girls will explore clothing and toys that our grown up brains will genderise, which creates a problem in the first place. 
At St. Michael’s Pre-school we support our children in developing accepting, open minded foundations which will resist gender stereotypes. We encourage our children to explore and experience all areas of play. We promote non-conforming gender play. We avoid labelling how girls and boys ought to behave in a certain way. Grown-ups own prejudices can shape what a child is interested in, what they believe they can and can’t do, how they should behave and how they build relationships. When we notice children echoing gender stereotypes they have learnt we gently correct them. 
We are mindful of the learning space our children experience and avoid resources, literature and environmental print which inadvertently re-enforce stereotypical ideas. 

We support our children in exploring what are perceived as gender specific toys e.g; girls can play with cars and role-play firefighters, boys can play with dolls and role-play princesses.

Our provision of loose parts and natural materials support our children to be open-minded, non-stereotypical, creative and critical thinkers. 

We recognise that gender exploration can be a sensitive, complex subject for parents. We aim to listen to and support our parents in understanding our values and perspectives. 
Our setting is committed to anti-discriminatory practice to promote equality of opportunity and valuing diversity for all children and families. We aim to: 

· provide a secure, warm, loving and accessible environment in which all our children can flourish and in which all contributions are considered and valued;

· include and value the contribution of all families to our understanding of equality and diversity;

· promote British Values;
· key persons seek to collate information from individual families, which enables us to embrace and respect their backgrounds whilst meeting their individual needs;

· provide positive non-stereotyping information about gender roles and diverse family structures, diverse ethnic and cultural groups and disabled people;

· improve our knowledge and understanding of issues of anti-discriminatory practice, promoting equality and valuing diversity;

· challenge and eliminate discriminatory behaviours
· make inclusion a thread that runs through all of the activities of the setting; and

· foster good relations between all communities.

Procedures

Admissions

Our setting is open to all members of the community.

· We advertise our service widely.

· We reflect the diversity of our society in our publicity and promotional materials.

· We provide information in clear, concise language, whether in spoken form, written form or alternative means of communication.
· We offer information in as many languages as possible when necessary
· We base our admissions policy on a fair waiting list system. During pandemics we will give priority to vulnerable children as set out by the government. 
· We ensure that all parents have the opportunity to access our equal opportunities policy.

· We do not discriminate against a child or their family, or prevent entry to our setting, on the basis of a protected characteristic as defined by the Equalities Act 2010. These are:

· disability;
· race;
· gender reassignment;
· religion or belief;
· culture;
· social economic status;
· sex;
· sexual orientation;
· age;
· pregnancy and maternity; and
· marriage and civil partnership.

· We do not discriminate against a child with a disability or refuse a child entry to our setting for reasons relating to disability. However, we will assess their needs to ensure we are able to make reasonable adjustments to meet them. Should the setting require to reduce its compacity due to unforeseen circumstance (such as a pandemic) children with an EHCP will have access to the setting as long as we are able to meet their needs. 
· Other vulnerable children include those under social care or identified as vulnerable by the setting.

· We develop an action plan and risk asses to ensure that people with impairments can access all areas of our setting and the provision that we provide through differentiation and reasonable adjustments.

· We address against any discriminatory behaviour by staff, parents or children at the earliest opportunity whether by:

· direct discrimination – someone is treated less favourably because of a protected characteristic e.g. preventing families of some racial groups from using the service;

· indirect discrimination - someone is affected unfavourably by a general policy e.g. children must only speak English in the setting;

· association – discriminating against someone who is associated with a person with a protected characteristic e.g. behaving unfavourably to someone who is married to a person from a different cultural background; or

· perception – discrimination on the basis that it is thought someone has a protected characteristic e.g. assuming someone is gay because of their mannerism or how they speak.

· Displaying of openly discriminatory and possibly offensive materials, name calling, or threatening behaviour are unacceptable on or around the premises and will be dealt with seriously. We aim to challenge overt prejudice and discrimination, when it occurs, sensitively and constructively.

· Practitioners must model anti-discriminatory practice whilst embracing the diverse needs of the setting and our families. 

· Any concerns of discrimination should be reported to the manager promptly. A written, accurate report of the incident should be dated, signed and discussed with the manager.

· The management team will consider whether discrimination has occurred and agree on appropriate action, which may result in a recorded discussion, verbal or written warning. A report will be produced detailing the incident and recording any actions or outcomes.

Employment

· Posts are advertised and all applicants are judged against explicit and fair criteria.

· Applicants are welcome from all backgrounds and posts are open to all, however we advertise certain desirable qualifications and experience based on the needs of the setting. 
· We may use the exemption clauses in relevant legislation to enable the service to best meet the needs of the community.

· The applicant who best meets the criteria is offered the post, subject to references and checks by the Disclosure and Barring Service. This ensures fairness in the selection process.

· All job descriptions include a commitment to promoting equality and recognising and respecting diversity as part of their specifications.

· We monitor our application process to ensure that it is fair and accessible.

Training

· We seek out training opportunities for staff and volunteers to enable them to develop anti-discriminatory and inclusive practices, which enable all children to flourish. 

· We ensure that staff are confident and fully trained in administering relevant medicines and performing invasive care procedures when these are required.

· We review our practices to ensure that we are fully implementing our policy for promoting equality, valuing diversity and inclusion.

Curriculum

The curriculum offered in the setting encourages children to develop positive attitudes about themselves as well as to people who are different from themselves. It encourages children to empathise with others and to begin to develop the skills of critical thinking.

Our environment is as accessible as possible for all visitors and service users. If access to the settings is found to treat disabled children or adults less favourably then we make reasonable adjustments to accommodate the needs of disabled children and adults.  We do this by:
· making children feel valued and good about themselves and others;

· ensuring that children have equality of access to learning;

· undertaking an access audit to establish if the setting is accessible to all children;

· making adjustments to the environment and resources to accommodate a wide range of learning, physical and sensory impairments;

· making appropriate provision within the curriculum to ensure each child receives the widest possible opportunity to develop their skills and abilities, e.g. recognising the different learning styles of girls and boys;

· positively reflecting the widest possible range of communities in the choice of resources;

· avoiding stereotypes or derogatory images in the selection of books or other visual materials;

· celebrating a wide range of festivals which reflect the diversity of our setting;
· creating an environment of mutual respect and tolerance;

· differentiating the curriculum to meet children’s special educational needs;

· helping children to understand that discriminatory behaviour and remarks are hurtful and unacceptable;

· ensuring that the curriculum offered is inclusive of children with special educational needs and children with disabilities; 

· ensuring that children learning English as an additional language have full access to the curriculum and are supported in their learning; and

· ensuring that children speaking languages other than English are supported in the maintenance and development of their home languages.

Valuing diversity in families

· We welcome the diversity of family lifestyles and work with all families. Our aim is to embrace the cultural and diverse background of all our families by recognising and respecting festivals and major events in their lives. We encourage children and adults to respect and welcome a range of different festivals, cultures, religions and family structures as part of our diverse society.

· We encourage children to contribute stories of their everyday life to the setting.

· We encourage mothers, fathers and other carers to take part in the life of the setting and to contribute fully.

· For families who speak languages in addition to English, we will develop means to ensure their full inclusion.

· We offer a flexible payment system for families of differing means and offer information regarding sources of financial support.

· We take positive action to encourage disadvantaged and under-represented groups to use the setting.

Food

· We work in partnership with parents to ensure that dietary requirements of children that arise from their medical, religious or cultural needs are met.

· We help children to learn about a range of food, and of cultural approaches to mealtimes and eating, and to respect the differences among them.

Meetings

· Committee meetings are arranged to ensure that all families who wish to may be involved in the running of the setting.

· We positively encourage fathers, siblings and extended family to be involved in the setting especially those who do not live with the child.

· Information about meetings is communicated in a variety of ways - written, verbal and in translation - to ensure that all mothers and fathers have information about and access to the meetings.

Monitoring and reviewing

· To ensure our policies and procedures remain effective we will monitor and review them annually to ensure our strategies meets the overall aims to promote equality, inclusion and valuing diversity.

· We provide a complaints procedure and a complaints summary record for parents to see.
Children’s Books

· Olgivy by Deborah Underwood

· A Fire Engine for Ruthie by Leslea Newman

· The Paper Bag Princess by Robert Munsch 

Resources for adults ;

· Anti-Bias Education for Young Children and Ourselves Paperback – 30 Nov. 2019
by Louise Derman-Sparks (author) & Julie Olsen Edwards (author) 
· Gender Justice in Early Childhood
· https://education.gov.scot/improvement/learning-resources/reflective-questions-to-support-self-evaluation-in-the-area 
Legal framework

· The Equality Act 2010                                           The Childcare Act 2006/2016
· Children Act 1989, 2004

· Special Educational Needs and Disability Act 2001 and Regulations 2014
· SEND code of Practice 2015

· Children and Families Act 2014
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